CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, December 18, 2012 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                        


John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:      

           Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 

Donna Turner


           






Darryl Carter








Jerry Epps

                                               

(absent)    
Gene Hagood







Jim Burnette








Jerry Ellis

City Manager:           


Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:          


Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:   
                  
Erin Gilley
Representatives from Departments:

MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
INVOCATION:

Pastor Joseph Hethcoat, Spray Baptist Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.
PROCLAMATIONS & SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS:
There were no proclamations or special presentations scheduled.
SET MEETING AGENDA:

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to set the agenda.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.

PUBLIC HEARINGS:

There were no public hearings scheduled.

REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:

No one came forward to speak at this time.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
There was no unfinished business scheduled.
NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Board and Commission Appointments for 2013.  
It’s time again to make annual appointments for City Boards and Commissions. Below is a list of members whose terms expire in 2012 or who have missed in excess of their allotted absences. You can choose to reappoint the current members or appoint new people to fill these positions. In the case of excessive absences, (three consecutive or 33% of meetings), please consider whether these persons have the time or the ability (for whatever reason) to attend regular meetings and participate in the activities of the board or commission. 

The following appointments were made:

Ward 1 
Historic Preservation Commission: Phyllis Stickels
Ward 4 
Planning Board: Kenny Kirkman 
Tree Board: Paul Dishmon 
Ward 7 
Historic Preservation Commission: George Underwood – term expires 2012 
Planning Board: Frank Wyatt 
Mayor 
Board of Adjustment: Roger Brown 
Historic Preservation Commission: Mark Hatchett 
Planning Board: Carol Helms 
Tree Board: Jane Lloyd 

*ETJ Appointments 
Planning Board: Matt Smith 
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve the appointments.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
REPORTS FROM STAFF:
There were no reports scheduled.
CONSENT AGENDA:

(a) Approval and adoption of minutes November 20, 2012.  

(b) Approval and Adoption of resolution supporting increased funding for the Clean 
Water Management Trust Fund in the State Budget.
The Clean Water Management Trust Find has seen its funding from State erode significantly since 2010.   With the current budget shortages facing the State government, it is reasonable to assume that funding for the Clean Water Management Trust Fund may decline further.   The Council is asked to consider passing this resolution requesting increased funding for the Clean Water Management Trust Fund.

The financial support of the Clean Water Management Trust Find has been vital to Eden as we have been working on our sewer rehabilitation projects.   To date the Clean Water Management Trust Fund has awarded Eden $1,242,000 in principle forgiveness that will not have to be paid back on two of our projects.  The staff recommends that the City Council support the Clean Water Management Trust Fund with this Resolution.   If the Council adopts this Resolution, it will be forwarded to Governor Elect McCrory, Speaker Thom Tillis, and President Pro Tempore Phil Berger for consideration as they develop budgets for the next biennium 2013-15.

Resolution to Support the 2013-2015 Funding for

Clean Water Management Trust Fund

Whereas the 1996 General Assembly established the Clean Water Management Trust Fund to provide an innovative and non-regulatory approach to the protection and restoration of the surface waters all across the state; and 

Whereas the Clean Water Management Trust Fund is a non-regulatory program established to help meet infrastructure needs of municipalities and counties, restore degraded surface water, protect watersheds, increase recreational opportunities, and enhance quality of life in this state, all critical components for communities to obtain a competitive edge in their economic development; and
Whereas the Clean Water Management Trust Fund has funded 452 infrastructure projects to assist North Carolina Communities balance infrastructure needs with environmental protection and to help struggling communities become self reliant with future infrastructure needs; and
Whereas infrastructure needs across the state addressing drinking water, wastewater, and stormwater are estimated at $16.6 billion between 2005 and 2030; and

Whereas the Clean Water Management Trust Fund has leveraged more than $1billion of private, local and federal funds to support projects; and

Whereas the General Assembly has reduced funding for the Clean Water Management Trust Fund by 78% since 2010; and

Whereas limited funding for the Clean Water Management Trust Fund left 88% of 2012 critical local needs unmet; and 

Whereas our economic vitality, health and ability to sustain ourselves and the natural environment all rely on clean water; and 

Whereas surface water must be protected to ensure sufficient drinking water supply for the state’s growing industrial base and population; and 

Whereas, Clean Water Management Trust Fund has provided grants to the City of Eden to do one or more of the following; to protect, restore or enhance surface water quality for the benefit of the state’s agriculture, military, recreation and tourism economies and to protect our natural heritage for the benefit of all North Carolinians; and 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EDEN AT ITS MEETING ON DECEMBER 18, 2012, THAT WE SUPPORT CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND AND THAT THE FUND RECEIVE AN INCREASE IN RECURRING FUNDING FROM THE GOVERNOR AND THE NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL ASSEMBLY FOR THE 2013-2015 BIENNIAL BUDGET:
John E. Grogan, Mayor






December 18, 2012

(c) Approval and Adoption of resolution authorizing application for an assistance grant 
for EPA Administrative order.
We plan to apply for a $30,000 Assistance Grant through the Rural Center, if we qualify.  This grant would require a minimum match of $70,000 in City funds.  This money would be used to Capacity Assessment Report and Remediation Plan that is required by our Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Administrative Order.  We will spend well in excess of $100,000 to complete the Capacity Assessment Report and Remediation Plan, such that we will meet the required funding match for this grant if we get the award.

AUTHORIZING RESOLUTION BY city council OF THE ciTy of eden

Planning Grants Program

WHEREAS, the North Carolina Rural Economic Development Center, Inc. (Rural Center) has authorized the awarding of grants from appropriated funds to aid eligible units of government in financing the cost of planning activities needed to address current critical public health and environmental concerns related to water and wastewater infrastructure; and

WHEREAS, the City of Eden needs assistance in financing a planning project that may qualify for Rural Center funding; and

WHEREAS, the City of Eden intends to request grant assistance for the Capacity Assessment Report and Remediation Plan project from the Planning Grants Program;

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EDEN:

That City of Eden will arrange financing for all remaining costs of the project if approved for a grant.

That Stephen “Brad” Corcoran, City Manager, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized to execute and file an application on behalf of the City of Eden with the Rural Center for a grant to assist in the above-named planning project.

That Stephen “Brad” Corcoran, City Manager, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized and directed to furnish such information as the Rural Center may request in connection with an application or with the project proposed; to make assurances as contained in the application; and to execute such other documents as may be required in connection with the application.

That City of Eden has substantially complied or will substantially comply with all federal, state, and local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the project and to the grants pertaining thereto.

Adopted this date December 18, 2012 at Eden, North Carolina.

John E. Grogan, Mayor





Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

(d) Approval and Adoption resolution accepting a State Loan with Principal Forgiveness for the Kuder Street Sewer Rehabilitation Project.  
The City of Eden was officially awarded a Low Interest Loan with Principal Forgiveness by the Clean Water State Revolving Fund (CWSRF) on March 1, 2011, for the East Kuder Street Sewer Rehabilitation project.  The financial assistance is for a loan of $2,694,021.00 at an interest rate of 0.00% per annum.  This loan has principal forgiveness of $1,000,000 and the project will actually cost the City just $1,694,021.00 over a term of 20 years.

The Kuder Street Sewer Rehabilitation Project is designed to improve a large portion of three failing sewer outfalls in the East Kuder Street subbasin feeding into the Kuder Street Pump Station.  The Kuder Street Pump Station then pumps to the Junction Pump Station Basin.  We believe that this project will help reduce the sewer system overflows in the Junction Pump Station Basin by reducing the overall flow coming into the Junction Pump Station.  The Junction Pump Station Basin is a target of the EPA Administrative order because of the number of sewer overflows we have experienced in the past five years. 

By this Resolution the City Council will formally accept the Loan with Principal Forgiveness for $2,694,021.00.  This project is expected to be bid in January 2013.  Work on this project is expected to begin by May of 2013.

RESOLUTION BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EDEN 

WHEREAS, 

WHEREAS, 

WHEREAS, 




the North Carolina Clean Water Revolving Loan and Grant Act of 1987 has authorized the making of loans and grants to aid eligible units of government in financing the cost of construction of wastewater treatment works, wastewater collection systems, and water supply systems, water 

conservation projects, and the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources has offered a State Revolving Loan in the amount of $2,694,021.00 for the construction of Kuder Street Sewer Rehabilitation, and 
the City of Eden intends to construct said project in accordance with the approved plans 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EDEN: 


That City of Eden does hereby accept the State Revolving Loan offer of $2,694,021.00 
_ 
That the City of Eden does hereby give assurance to the North Carolina Department of 
Environment and Natural Resources that all items specified in the loan offer, Section II - 
Assurances will be adhered to. 

That Brad Corcoran, City Manager, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized and directed to furnish such information as the appropriate State agency may request in connection with such application or the project; to make the assurances 'as contained above; and to execute such other documents as may be required in connection with the application. 

That City of Eden has substantially complied or will substantially comply with all Federal, State 
and local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the project and to Federal and State grants and loans pertaining thereto, and specifications, 

Adopted this date December 18, 2012 at Eden, North Carolina.

John E. Grogan, Mayor




Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

(e) Consideration of Surplus City Owned Real Property.
The City owns the properties listed below:

1. 631 Grove Street

2. 812 Church Street

3. 1209 Irving Avenue

4. Vacant lot in 1200 Block of South Avenue

These properties were the subject of the minimum housing standards or nuisance code abatements and were recently acquired at public auction through our collection process.  

It is my recommendation that the above properties be declared surplus and advertised for bids.

(f) Consideration and approval of Eden Youth Council By-Laws.
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Carter to approve the Consent Agenda.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.
ADJOURNMENT:











A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Ellis to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
                                                       




Respectfully submitted


















____________________________




Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________


John E. Grogan, Mayor
